HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

WEDNESDAY, JULY 6, 2022 - 5:30 P.M.
SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 5:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Ashley A. DiSesa, Alexander Meade and Jonathan Selig present.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Wednesday, July 6, 2022.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

Bernie Lynch from Community Paradigm Associates asked a series of questions.  Golightly’s answers are summarized below. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Marty Golightly - Interview for Town Administrator 
Lynch

Why are you here?
Golightly
I’m here to be your next town administrator.  I appreciate the opportunity first and foremost, thank you Bernie, thank you everyone for inviting me in, I do appreciate it.  I spent 20 years in the military and got out in the end of 2016.  Mostly healthcare, but when you’re in healthcare in the military you also do a lot of leadership.  I did a bunch of deployments a couple on ships at sea, a couple of tours with the Marine Corps, so a sprinkling of emergency preparedness care, sprinkling with that at sea, overseas.  Everything that the Navy could offer I got to participate in.  I loved every minute of it but had two young kids and I didn’t want to miss any more dance recitals and/or events, so was time to say goodbye to that lifestyle so me and my wife, moved from sunny southern California back to here in 2017.  I went to school for a little while and then became the health agent in Abington in 2018.  I got a lot of experience in units of government and in leadership and worked with a lot of great people.  Now I want to move on. 
Lynch

Why do you want to be a Town Administrator?  

Golightly
I’ve been a public servant – my whole life.  Military, EMT, making the world a little better a little bit every day, or at least that’s my goal.  I am one of those people that wants to leave behind something better for my kids and for all those coming up behind us and train our replacements and teach our children that we can do better.  It is one of those things that I think is in your blood – when you start to do it, you just want to do it more, and I’ve been doing it in some aspect my entire life working as a volunteer, helping veterans write resumes, as an EMT – public service is just the thing that we do, for myself, and honestly, I think I’m pretty good at it so I stayed with it.  
Lynch
Why you’re interested in being a Town Administrator and what are the circumstances as to why you left your last position?
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Golightly
I’m looking to take the lessons learned in a long career of leadership and use those skills and abilities to the best of my ability and to make things better. Why did I leave Abington … I didn’t want to be the director of public health by the town I lived in anymore.  COVID shined a light in a lot of weird areas of our society.  It made some things uncomfortable and some things better in a very weird and unusual way.  It just wasn’t the right time to live and work in the same community.
Lynch

What do you see as the role of the Town Administrator?
Golightly
Making sure that government and the departments of government are run appropriately and provide the services and goals of our elected officials, and making sure that the departments ae doing what we as a collective community have articulated for them based on the town governing documents, the state’s governing documents, and making sure that services are rendered as they’re supposed to be, and making sure that residents are not wanting for the things that we have agreed upon to be delivered to them appropriately. 

Lynch
What is your management and leadership style, and how does that that blend in with your thoughts regarding the role of a Town Administrator?
Golightly
As a Navy Chief, we’ve always been taught to be humble about your leadership style and make sure that you’re collaborating with your peers, with your governing bodies, with whomever that may be, so collaborator-in-chief will always trump commander-in-chief in my humble opinion.  My leadership style is one of mentoring.  Snap decisions are appropriate sometimes, so you have to make those special emergency decisions, but my leadership style is making sure that we make the best decision at the best time – sometimes you got to talk about it.  Now most of the time you should be collaborating with your subject matter experts, your leadership, your administration, to make sure that you are making the best decision with the most good in mind.  
Lynch
If you were Town Administrator, how would you go about meeting and communicating with staff?
Golightly
I like to meet with the department heads one-on-one, and to figure out what their personal and professional goals are.  I don’t like that person who sits in the office, so it is  important to get out, to walk around, to be amongst them, to be that person seen on the floor moving about.  I think it makes people more comfortable when they’re sitting at their own desk as opposed to sitting behind yours 
Meade
As far as conflict resolution goes, can you give us an example of a conflict that you’ve dealt with and your resolution to that conflict, and your style of conflict resolution?
Golightly
I always like to teach and talk it through.  If we have a conflict, it could be a simple misunderstanding/miscommunication.  Most of the time communicating those reasons can solve the problem.  Talk it out and explain why a specific decision is being made.  
DiSesa
How do you feel in a situation where you’re the neutral party.  So, we have a situation where we have multiple staff members that may not get along, maybe one staff member that’s bullying another one or a situation in that nature.  We don’t have an HR department because of that a lot of things do fall here are yearly evaluations, things that should be happening that may or may not be.  So how do you feel about having to deal head-on with different employees and solutions like that? 
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Golightly
Do it head-on, approach it and you have to remain impartial – it is your job to remain impartial.  It is probably one of the most difficult things I’ve ever done as a leader is maintaining that neutrality.  I am a let’s do it by the procedure – what does the procedure say.  And I think that helps keep emotion out of it. 
Lynch
What has been your experience with developing personnel procedures and policies? 
Golightly
I love writing those new procedures as this is something I did in the Navy, and I can help write them should need be.  
Meade
One of the worst things I think to hear is we do it this way because we’ve always done it that way, so I would hope that you’re the type of person that coming into this position would be open-minded to revamping existing policies and procedures – if you think there is a better way to do it, not just because it’s easier to follow what’s already in place.
Golightly
That is one of my biggest pet peeves especially when technology has allowed us to do some things more efficiently, and that mindset I’ve always found is, tends towards the negative, so if we are always establishing a best practice or looking for a better practice, then we should do so, because it allows us to do some things more efficiently.  
Lynch

What is your experience with collective bargaining and interaction with union employees?
Golightly
I had more union experience in the military than I did in the Town Hall.  I helped negotiate with our CNA’s in the military and did Waste Management and Republic for Abington.  I have been a union member so therefore been on the other side of the table.  
Lynch
What is your experience/comfort level with municipal finance and budget preparation – what have you done in those areas? 
Golightly
I love economics, math and spreadsheets.  The budget for our Waste Management, budget for Inspectional Services Department (health, zoning, building and nursing) was the biggest because we had an override for about 1.2, which usually would be about 1.6 and we had to forecast those numbers based upon monthly pickups and standard deviation from each month to month and then try to predict what next year’s rates would be.  Then you put those numbers into a formula, and you get pretty accurate, and then the obviously the salaries and the rest of the education for the departments around I want to say two, two and a half maybe but as a numbers guy, it was never that challenging.  In the military we always had fiduciary responsibilities to make sure we were spending our money responsibly.  We budgeted a certain amount and then come September and October we were scrambling to spend as much money as we possibly can, or we would not get it next year.  Whereas, in a municipality you if you don’t spend all the money that is budgeted so it was change going from one to the other.   
Selig
Any grant writing experience?
Golightly
Yes, I went to the Grant Writing Management Institute at UMass, Boston.  I wrote the public health excellence grants for the communities at Abington, wrote a few AARP grants, wrote quite a few other grants here and there for miscellaneous little pots of money but the biggest one was a 1.2 million over a couple of years for the public health excellence grant. 
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Lynch
Going back to the solid waste, you mentioned the forecasting that went into that, what was your thought process in doing the forecast - what are the variables that you looked at in the forecasting of the solid waste? 
Golightly
I  took the position in May ’18 and in July of ’18, our recycling went from being a commodity to having to pay about $100 a ton for removal.  So, I went from knowing nothing about that industry to having to learn all of it essentially in a weekend.  I looked at all of the tonnage that we paid over the last couple of months, and last couple of years, and then figured out the most expensive months and then forecasted out trying to predict with using, you know, plus or minus five to eight percent based on a known cost increase and prevailing wage cost increase, what it would be over the next couple of years, trying to actually predict whether we could come in under our override or not, especially with the increased cost of recycling and we knew we couldn’t hit it if recycling was still going to stay about $100 bucks because there was no way.  So, developing all of that to help the budgetary process and the financial responsibility process was super interesting because I got to learn all about an industry, where our money was going to be spent and networking through that industry to try to find the best deal we could when we went out to bid.  
Lynch
In the department budget that you had or even in the military, you’re handed a number here you would be working with the Town Accountant, members of the finance team, the Finance Committee and the BoS.  Did you learn anything during that process regarding about proposition 2.5 and how all that works?  
Golightly
I had to figure out where our receipts are coming from, where is our income, what is our tax rate, what is our forecasted money coming in this year, what was our increased spending, where is our health insurance, what are our businesses bringing in and what is it costing our businesses.  I could learn more about it to make myself smarter in that area - that was the education piece – I had to learn to get better at the job.  We had a few marijuana shops open, we need to know what are they bringing to the table. 
DiSesa
What would you do if there is something you don’t know?  
Golightly
I’ve got a lot of friends I can ask if I don’t know the answer to a question.  The first thing, you know, is you have to kind of admit that you don’t really know everything, so you have to learn to be humble enough to find someone who can help you.  
Lynch

Do you have any experience with capital budgeting? 
Golightly

I was on a Capital Planning Committee in Abington so I’m not altogether unfamiliar with it.  I wish I could have done more because it is one of those areas of interest, but I just didn’t get a chance to do more of it.  
Lynch
In procurement experience, you mentioned the RFP - did you write the entire RFP?
Golightly
Yes, and obviously you never do anything by yourself, but you have a lot of experts look at it to help you with it and to make sure you are not doing anything that is against the rules.
Lynch

You don’t have your NCPPO. 
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Golightly

No, I had the first one, the overview course, I just never needed it before. 
DiSesa
Is this something you would be willing to do? 
Golightly
Of course.  Especially now that they’re all online you don’t have to go to the city.
Lynch
In terms of other project manager, the pandemic work related to the area communities, and all could be seen as a project – what lessons did you learn as you managed that project?
Golightly
I worked with Chief Viveiros, the two captains, and a lot of Halifax First Responders, and they taught me a lot as well as East Bridgewater and all of the surrounding communities.  I got to work with all their First Responders, managing the distribution of the COVID vaccine to First Responders especially at the outset when it was really hard for us to do and hard for us to get the state to cooperate, that was tough.  So we fought tooth and nail and we tried our best to make sure that we gave multiple options, like that was the lesson I learned in the military – if you have one aid station and everybody is rushing there, don’t try to beef that one up, open another one and you get more people to go to that one - you give multiple options for multiple people to go to.  We set up the regional site with Bridgewater State, with all our chiefs around here, we managed that project with their local liaison, and I worked with them managing that project.   I have done a lot of other project management work such as starting our food collection, food waste in Abington.
Lynch
Being a Town Administrator includes being the face of Town Government, interacting with the community.  How would you immerse yourself into the community, get to know the people in the community and how do you go about doing all that?
Golightly
I’m going to find Bob Valery, I’m going to go get the Veterans Agent, going to go to the Senior Center, going to go out to the events, I’m going to make sure that people get to know me.  I’m a big fan of the office hours, and holding a coffee hour, go to the fireworks shows.  Being available, being a decent human being after that, the rest of it will kind of take care of itself.  
Lynch
What will your first sixty days entail? 
Golightly
Get to know my team, the departments, do relationship building and review the financials.  There is an election at the end of the month which I will need to be involved in making sure all those things that need to get done, get done.  
Lynch
The most important relationship that you have is with the Board.  What would that relationship look like, how would you interact with the Board, how would you communicate with the Board and what do you see would define success?  
Golightly
I would interact frequent and often, text messages, phone calls, Zooms, in person, coffee time.  I need to know their goals and thoughts because that’s the only way I’m going to be able to move forward with what they think is the best plan for our collective vision.  
Lynch
Something happens in town a terrible car accident, or there is  a big grant that you get, bad news/good news - what do you do in terms of letting the Board know?
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Golightly
First thing would be a phone calls right away, it seems the most obvious and important one, right, and then allowing the Board to use whatever method they prefer to alert the town, and then using whatever method that the town public affairs have to alert our residents, and then go from there.  
DiSesa
What would your time frame be if you’re offered the position? 
Golightly
I’m not really doing anything besides the consulting right now, so I’m pretty open. 
Meade

What are you consulting for?
Golightly

Health care.
Selig

How familiar are you with the Town of Halifax?
Golightly
The roads here in Halifax are my favorite place to ride a bike – my favorite place to ride is down Rt. 105 and go all the way down to like Middleborough.  Because of COVID, I have become friends with a lot of the fire departments, but my best interactions were with your previous chief, both of your captains and your first responders.  
Selig

Do you have a vision for this town?  Because a lot of folks in town love our small town feel, but complain about high taxes and then you have the people that want more business, but would lose the small town feel, so do you have, and I know it’s, you can’t “crystal ball” it, but do you have kind of a vision for where you see Halifax going in the future or is that too early to put before you?
Golightly
I don’t know if it is  too early to talk about it but “we” collectively would definitely have to discuss that.  I think a lot of communities in the South Shore are struggling with that right now.  How do you keep a small town feel in a modern world, because if people moving here are going to want the modern conveniences, they are going to want large shops, a cool bagel store or whatever and also keep the open space.  To please everyone is going to take some creativity and time.  There are businesses that bring in large amounts of taxable revenue but have a relatively small footprint – it is going to take a while for us to really figure that out.  I think a lot of the communities are going to have to really buckle in and try to manage that because you don’t want to lose the hometown feel that people move here for.  Maybe we can have both. 
Lynch
You’ve never been a Town Administrator before.  Two members of this Board are brand new; one member has been here for just a little over a year, How do you see that?
Golightly
If you go to the municipal conventions, you look at the Town Administrator, Town management, population.  We just talked about how you bring in some younger new ideas but also maintain that small town feel, because you have to have some forethought if there is going to be a passing of the torch.  You need new people, new ideas, younger, the next generation is going to have to take charge to make sure that you know the people that you replace so you need to do a good job of training.  It is exciting to come up with these next ideas and move our best practices forward to make our spaces are like when we grew up and are ideal for our kids and inviting to those people who want to come here.  
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DiSesa
I haven’t served with this Board very long, but I will say that they both bring a lot to the town and a lot of positivity and I think us being a Board that has younger children in the town, will help direct the positive growth of the town in a respective way because we want our kids to be able to grow up here and we want to be able to afford to continue to live here, so I do think the Board will bring a lot of perspective in that nature, and I can’t imagine any of the Boards telling you this is the way it’s been done, we actually would like to not do that.
Golightly
I would also like to not do that.
DiSesa asked if the other three candidates Heather, Ed and Dennis were still available, and Lynch said they were.  She said that she is happy with the decision they made to move forward and make sure we didn’t have any other candidates.  Golightly was amazing, and they didn’t lose any of the previous applicants.  So that being said, she was open for a discussion on the four candidates.

Selig said that all the candidates bring different things to the table.  He was also very impressed with Golightly.  He is green but we are a green Board.  He thinks given his military background and zest he will be able to attack things not only just do them, but he wants to do them well.  He did some digging and Abington folks were sad to see him go and joked that if Halifax did not take him, they wouldn’t mind grabbing him. 
Meade was also impressed with him and understood him wanting to work in the area where he lives, which DiSesa and Selig agreed with too.  He appreciated his mindset and attitude – seems like a go-getter, which he did not get from the other candidates, and it did not seem like he was using this as a steppingstone to something else.  If there is a problem, he is going to address it.  
DiSesa felt the same way feel way, he was a great.  She too did some digging and talked to  our town employees, past town employees and people that we know that know of him, and she did not hear one bad thing about him, actually heard that this would be amazing for our town.  So, with that being said and in considering he is pretty flexible to be able to jump right in if there is no discussion … 
Moved by Selig and second by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to name Marty Golightly as the Town of Halifax’s next Town Administrator pending contract negotiations. 
Lynch will let the candidates know of the Board’s  decision and as for contract negotiations that would be in the Board’s court.  
Thorne is looking forward to working with Golightly and getting him straight.  
Selig asked about a  transition plan and Lynch said every community is different.  In some cases, it is nice to have a little bit of an overlap, but he would not encourage it because you can only have one Town Administrator at a time so I would appoint him to be Town Administrator on an effective date and then perhaps have a contract with Thorne for a number of days to stick around.  
Thorne added that Town Accountant Sandy Nolan has offered to be part of the transition team as well.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by DiSesa and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 6:22 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk
/pjm
